
 
 



 
 

 

Report of the Treasurer*       Vice President  

(Quarterly Financial and Investment Reports)    Dudley 

 



 
 

 3) University Advancement Update (For Information Only) 

 

NOTE: Full Board action will follow Committee action. 

 

Policy Changes        President Davies 

 A. Development Authority for Title IX Interim Policy* 

 B. Faculty Handbook – Section 2.1 – The Ranked Faculty* 

 

Personnel Changes        President Davies 

 A. Contract of Employment Extension – Head Women’s Soccer Coach Jeremy  

  Groves* 

B. Contract of Employment – Director of Track and Field/Cross Country Adam  

 Kiesler* 

 

Supplemental Materials       President Davies 

A. Quarterly Risk Management Report (For Information Only) 

B. Status Report – Campus Major Projects Update (For Information Only) 

C. “Good News” Report – September 2017 

D. Quarterly Branding, Marketing and Communication Report (For  

 Information Only) 

E. Sponsored Programs – Grants and Contracts Report (For Information Only) 

F. Finance Committee – Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Regents  

Finance Committee on November 21, 2017* 

 

Other Business 

 

Adjournment 

 

(*Requires Board of Regents Action) 

 

Consent Agenda Items, accepted/approved 

 

During the August 2017 Annual Board of Regents Advance, the decision was made for the 

Board to begin utilizing a consent agenda for those items which are routine in nature and do not 

require a great deal of discussion.  In response to whether any items on the Consent Agenda 

needed to be removed for further discussion, Mr. Kemp indicated he would abstain from voting 

due to his involvement with work associated with the utility easement on the Hopkinsville 

campus.  He serves as the attorney for the Hopkinsville Water and Environment Authority which 

is obtaining the easement.  The following action and “For Information Only” items were placed 

on the Consent Agenda for approval/acceptance (action items are denoted with an asterisk): 

 

• Minutes of the Quarterly Meeting and Committee Meetings of the Board of Regents on 

August 25, 2017, and Minutes of the Board of Regents Annual Advance on August 24, 

2017* 

• Report of the Registrar – August and December 2017 Conferral of Degrees*  

(See Attachment #1) 

• Buildings and Grounds Committee – Utility Easement – Hopkinsville Campus* 

(See Attachment #2) 

• Enrollment Management and Student Success Committee – National Survey of Student 

Engagement 

• Enrollment Management and Student Success Committee – Student Engagement and 

Success Report 

• Finance Committee – State Endowment Match Program Annual Report* 

(See Attachment #3) 

• Finance Committee – Personal Services Contracts – Schedule of Expenditures  

(See Attachment #4) 

• Staff Leaves of Absence without Pay* 

 

The following Staff Leaves of Absence without Pay processed as of November 3, 2017, were 

approved for the time period indicated: 

 

  



 
 

Name    Department    Effective Date 

Donovan Alexander  University Parking   11/03/2017-03/27/2018 

Teresa Champion  Campus Recreation and Wellness 08/15/2017-08/21/2017 

Hannah Durbin  Office of IDEA   08/21/2017-09/25/2017* 

Jacob Harms   Dining Services and Racer Hospitality 08/09/2017-08/10/2017 

Matthew Hendrith  Facilities Management  08/07/2017 

         08/21/2017 

Amanda Lawson  Human Resources   08/28/2017-09/01/2017 

         10/10/2017-10/11/2017 

Cynthia Lee   University Libraries   04/06/2017-10/06/2017* 

Rebecca Lilly   University Libraries   07/11/2017 

         07/17/2017-07/19/2017 

         08/23/2017-08/24/2017 

         09/12/2017-09/13/2017 

Aubrey Reese   Athletics    10/03/2017 

Oscar Thomason  Dining Services and Racer Hospitality 08/24/2017-08/25/2017 

         09/01/2017-10/15/2017* 

Daniel Walker   CFSB Center    07/31/2017-08/04/2017 

Trisha Wood   International Admissions  09/05/2017-10/16/2017 

         10/17/2017-12/15/2017* 

*Intermittent Leave 

 

• University Appeals Board Appointments* 

 

As established by the Board of Regents in 1978, the nine-member University Appeals Board 

consists of six faculty members and three students.  The Board of Regents previously approved 

the following faculty for the term indicated: 

 

Three-





 
 

hearing panel to establish a hearing date.  The involved parties are apprised of their rights to have 

an advisor present and are provided with an overview of the hearing process.  As the hearing 

occurs, the involved parties will have the assistance of an advisor or support person (friend, 

family member, attorney or faculty or staff member) of their choosing throughout the process, 

including accompaniment to any meetings.  The 



 
 

Mr. Rall confirmed that on September 22, 2017, the Department of Education rescinded the 

“Dear Colleague” letter and the 2014 Q&A Statement which provided additional information.  In 

the letter rescinding those two documents, the Department of Education noted that schools face a 

confusing and counterproductive set of mandates simply due to the sheer number being released.  

New regulations are forthcoming but in the interim the Department of Education has provided its 

own new set of questions and answers and some subsequent statements have been made which 

provide additional insight.  First, it has been noted that the Office for Civil Rights (OCR) is now 

approaching its own investigations with a different attitude – to not keep looking until a problem 

is discovered.  Secondly, an interest in allowing institutional flexibility has been emphasized.  

The 2011 “Dear Colleague” letter was very specific and detailed but there now appears to be 

interest in allowing more institutional flexibility and reasonableness for this process.  A 

document distributed by the American Council on Education (ACE) has also been referenced 

which provides good insight into what the Department of Education has done so far.  The ACE 

document indicates it is highly unlikely that the OCR expects colleges and universities to alter 

current Title IX policies and procedures they have spent six years writing.  The interim measures 

which are in place are very important in the event an incident occurs.  The new guidance makes 

clear that these incidents are not to be approached with some type of fixed rules, such as 

automatically removing the accused from a classroom instead of the accuser.  The “Dear 

Colleague” letter imposed a 60-day time limit for decision making purposes and for the time 

being at least this stipulation has been removed – although it does still appear in the University’s 

policy.  A key factor in the OCR reviewing matters against an institution will be its good faith – 

whether or not the institution is exercising good faith in resolving these cases.  The “Dear 

Colleague” letter contained language with respect to informal resolution and that was also 

incorporated into Murray State’s policy.  One of the provisions was that there would be no 

informal resolution between an accuser and the accused in the event of sexual assault.  Informal 

attempts at resolution are permitted in cases of harassment or similar matters but informal 

resolutions are not permitted for matters of sexual assault.  This may also change when the new 

standards are released if acceptable policies and procedures are in place.  The recent guidance 

emphasizes the need for trained, unbiased investigators.  There is no requirement for any 

particular type of fact finding model.  The “Dear Colleague” letter did mandate that the 

preponderance of evidence standard be utilized.  An alternative to this would be the clear and 

convincing evidence standard.  Murray State was already using the preponderance of evidence 

standard prior to the “Dear Colleague” letter.  In student matters, the Title IX process is the same 

as the disciplinary process for any rules violation and this is positive for the University.  Another 

issue is whether both parties can appeal a decision and that is allowed under current University 

policy.  The guidance provided also indicates that resolution agreements for other schools do not 

set the standards applicable to Murray State. 

 

Discussion occurred pertaining to a student attending summer camp and what happens in the 

event of an incident.  Confirmation was provided that under current privacy laws the University 

is not allowed to contact the parents of a Murray State student, unless that student has given the 

University permission to contact his or her parents related to any information which is protected 

under Federal Education Rights Privacy Act (FERPA).  If the individual is not a student enrolled 

at Murray State and is under the age of 18, then the parents can be contacted in the event of a 
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student due to circumstances unknown to the University.  Adopting a blanket statement that 

parents will be notified in the event of a sexual assault allegation could even exacerbate the 

situation.  For this reason, the University is taking the student’s perspective but is also making 

sure to provide the support necessary for that student as an individual going through a very 

traumatic time of their 



 
 

• Experiential Learning Initiative 

• Marketing 

• Legislative and Political Relations 

• External Relations  

• Internal and Constituency Relations 

• Communications and Transparency 

• Title IX program policies and procedures  

• Fundraising 

• Facilities and Infrastructure  

• Management of Extraordinary events  

 

Chair Williams indicated that, while it has been a challenging year for Murray State University 

as it has for most higher education institutions in Kentucky and beyond, under the leadership of 

Dr. Davies and his team



 
 

base salary increase should be limited to the compensation adjustments of the overall faculty/staff of 

1 percent, effective July 1, 2017. 

3. Deferred compensation:  Amend contract to increase deferred compensation from the current rate of 

10 percent of salary to 15 percent for the year 2017-18 and to 20 percent beginning in 2018-19. 

4. Concept of a performance-based incentive compensation:  







 
 

let Regents know if there are ways they can assist with recruitment in the various communities in 

which they live. 

 

Dr. Davies reported on feedback received from the high school visits with students, 

Superintendents, Principals and Guidance Counselors.  Murray State University representatives 

were extremely well received and all were forthright in their discussions, especially those 

involving the Community College Scholarship Program.  Very few high schools indicated that 

the University needed to conduct more visits, although the Principals did express interest in 

University representatives having a larger presence in the classroom.  Several of the high schools 

invited the University to offer a College Fair and work to accomplish this is currently underway.  

The implementation of the Dean’s Scholarship for students with an ACT score between 21 and 

23 with a 3.0 grade point average or above, has been amazingly well received and is likely one 

element that has helped increase admitted student numbers.  Information was provided on the 

surprising impact rivers and bridges have on a student’s choice of college and progress is being 

made in this area, especially in Christian County. 

 

A news clip was shown highlighting the Murray State Parking Office and the recent initiative of 

allowing students to pay for a parking ticket by donating to the campus Food Bank.  In past years 

the University had to elicit the help of Needline to fill its Food Bank but this year – for the first 

time – the University actually provided food to Needline.  The news clip provided invaluable 

media exposure for the University. 

 

Mrs. Guess moved that the Board of Regents approve the President’s Work Plan for Strategic 

Priorities for 2017-18 as presented.  Mr. Kemp seconded and the motion carried. 

 

(See Attachment #5) 

 

Adjournment 

 

The Board of Regents adjourned for a break beginning at 10:08 a.m. 

 

Reconvene 

 

Chair Williams reconvened the Quarterly Board of Regents Meeting and Committee Meetings at 

10:26 a.m. 

 

Audit and Compliance Committee 

 

Don Tharpe – Chair 

Susan Guess 

Stephen Williams 

 

Dr. Tharpe called the Audit and Compliance Committee meeting to order at 10:26 a.m. and 

reported all members were present. 

 

Lance Mann with the auditing firm, Dean Dorton Allen Ford, PLLC was in attendance and 

presented highlights from the Report to Governance on Results of the Annual Independent Audit 

which was provided in the eBoard book.  Auditing standards require the auditors to perform an 

audit to ensure financial statements are free of material mistakes.  There were no audit 

adjustments or uncorrected mistakes.  The audit opinion for the Single Audit (A-133) relating to 

government grants was slightly modified but all other audit opinions were unmodified.  

Management had the ability to make judgment calls on certain parts of the financial statements 

and there were four key estimates on which management was required to take action – 

depreciation and useful life of fixed capital assets, allowance for uncollectible loans and student 

accounting receivables, self-insurance reserves and pension-related estimates. 

 

There were four significant notes related to the financial statements and the Board was 

encouraged to review Notes 5, 6, 11 and 14.  There were no difficulties in performing the audit 

and no disagreements with management.  Management was also required to sign a letter 



 
 

the auditors to confirm its consistency with the financial statements.  This document was written 

by management and provides key highlights regarding the financial status of the University. 

 

The Uniform Guidance Single Audit Summary pertains to major programs audited for the 

Student Financial Aid and TRIO clusters.  A qualified opinion was issued for the TRIO cluster 

and an unmodified opinion was issued for the Student Financial Aid cluster and both current-

year reportable findings are required to be communicated within the Single Audit report.  The 

one related to the TRIO cluster involved the discovery of potential fraud within the Upward 

Bound Program – the Adventures in Math and Science (AIMS) – in terms of the 

misappropriation of funds in the amount of approximately $15,000.  The University’s own 

internal controls identified this potential fraud and the auditors commended the institution in this 

regard.  The Internal Auditor worked with Dean Dorton and a resulting recommendation, with 

which management concurred, is that there needs to be improved control over student files and 

additional controls over spending in the TRIO cluster.  All money spent in an inappropriate 

manner has now been refunded back to the federal government and other adjustments are being 

made in terms of supervision within this grant.  During testing of the Direct Loan Program, the 

auditors noted that the University did not notify the guarantor agency of student status changes 

(students graduating and withdrawing) and/or did not report the proper status in a timely manner 

for one of the ten graduating students and one of the 40 official withdrawals selected for testing.  

As recommended, internal controls will be established to verify that students who received a loan 

but did not re-enroll or ceased to be enrolled on at least a half-time basis are reported to the 

guaranty agency within a timely manner and with proper status.   

 

The prior-year finding identified that at times during the year, controls related to reviewing the 

return and the underlying calculations for Title IV funds were not functioning correctly.  A 

Corrective Action Plan was implemented by management at the time of audit fieldwork.  The 

Plan has been reviewed by the auditors and serves to address the recommendations suggested in 

order to mitigate instances of noncompliance in the future. 

 

Audit Reports, accepted 

 

Audited Financial Statements – General 

 

On behalf of the Audit and Compliance Committee, Mrs. Guess moved that the Board of 

Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the University, accept the following 

reports for 2016-17: 

−



 
 

with Dean Dorton for the performance of the University’s financial and compliance audits for the fiscal 

year ending June 3



 
 

internship opportunities and provided an outline of their experience.  A Leadership Seminar was 

held with Murray State business alumni who spoke to the group regarding the 12 key aspects of 

being a young leader and professional.  The week concluded with the Murray Kids Care for 

Hunger meal packaging event where 150 HSOA students, along with faculty and staff and Miss 

Kentucky, packaged 40,000 meals for food pantries and banks in the Murray-Calloway County 

area. 

 

A unique collaboration between a television/film production student, the Ed.D. Program in P-20 

Community Leadership and Study Abroad resulted in a documentary of the study abroad 

experience of Murray State doctoral students in South Korea this past summer.  This 

documentary not only promoted the doctoral program and study abroad but also provided the 

student with a platform to showcase his talent to potential employers.  The documentary debuted 

as part of Fall Scholars Week and represented the first all-graduate study abroad experience at 

Murray State.   

 

Additional accomplishments include the first graduating cohort for the Ed.D. Program – with 16 

students.  The Association of Engineering Graphics and Design participated in a toy production 

project.  This student organization creates a different wooden toy each year to sell during the 

Christmas season.  The project has existed at Murray State for over 20 years and has adapted 

throughout the years to include new technology and methods for developing a product which 

provides the participants with real world experience in creating a product as part of an 

organization.  Proceeds from the sale of the toys are used for the following year’s production and 

other organizational activities.   

 

This report was presented for informational purposes only and required no action. 

 

Staff Regent 

 

Mr. Schooley reported that Staff Congress hosted the annual Children’s Christmas Party on 



 
 

One Resolution which was passed included having the Pledge of Allegiance at the beginning of 

all Student Senate meetings.  The Campus Outreach Program (CORP) was also initiated this 

semester where SGA Senators receive instant feedback from students.  This is a great way to 

gain insight into student needs because the information goes directly from the student to Senator 

to SGA President and is then forwarded to administration.  One major issue tackled as a result of 

this process included the Free Application for Federal Student Aid verification process.  

Corrections were made to that process to improve the student experience because it affects one-

fourth of the student population.  It has been very positive to have a President willing to help 

address issues faced by the student body and this further illustrates student-centeredness at 

Murray State. 

 

One of the goals Ms. Wood accomplished as President was to meet with all 44 Senators in SGA 

and as part of this process every Senator also set a goal for themselves.  Some goals were small 

while others were relatively hefty and Senators will continue to achieve those goals throughout 

the remainder of their term. 

 

The SGA started a Laptop Bank program this semester to provide laptops for students who do 

not have their own.  Work was undertaken with the University to accomplish this and older 

laptops which were not being used were released to SGA and distributed based on an application 

process outlining a student’s need.  In the pilot program three students were served this semester 

and media attention given to the program through the MSU News has further highlighted its 

availability. 

 

Livestreaming on YouTube was also started this semester for Student Senate meetings which are 

held every week at 4:30 p.m. on Wednesday.  The first live watch was September 27 and since 

then seven meetings have been streamed with a total of 948 views and 11 individuals subscribing 

to the channel.  This helps to ensure SGA can reach out to every single student, especially those 

who cannot attend a meeting in person. 

 

SGA sponsored a showing of Guardians of the Galaxy 2 with a great turnout and four different 

sessions of pet therapy have been offered for students.  Emotion Matrix was an event offering 

caricatures and the Rocky Horror Picture Show was also shown with almost 500 individuals in 

attendance on Halloween.  The Campus Activities Board and SGA also sponsored Street Signs, 

Miss Murray State interviews and the Racer Distinguished Lecture Series featuring Kevin 

Olusola with Pentatonix and there was a great turnout for all these events.  SGA was responsible 

for organizing the Homecoming Parade within the Center for Student Involvement.  Ten students 

were on the Homecoming Court and Caleb Coomes and Emily Cook were congratulated for 

being named Homecoming King and Queen. 

 

Student accomplishments throughout the semester include three students serving as cultural 

ambassadors at Murray State through the prestigious International Research and Exchange 

Board, Daren Tindle being selected for a Legislative Research Commission internship, students 

sharing research and creative work during Scholars Week (157 participants) and the musical 

production of “Crazy for You” performances on November 18-19.  Congratulations was 

expressed to the December 2017 Outstanding Seniors – A



 
 

ü The



 
 

Ongoing work continues on this fiscal year’s budget and decisions are made throughout the year with the 

goal of not having a mid-year reduction but that potential is never out of the realm of possibilities.  This 

year the University has already enacted several measures to reduce spending and discussions will 

continue with regard to implementation of various recommendations being considered.  The Board will 

also need to make revenue decisions in terms of tuition and it is believed there will be some limits in this 

regard.  Enrollment is the main element related to revenue and at this point revenues have been purposely 

underestimated.  It is likely the University will need to develop multiple scenarios to address situations 

which could arise during this particularly fluid Legislative Session. 

 

Academic Excellence and Scholarly Activities Committee 

 

Walter Bumphus – Chair 

Katherine Farmer 

Susan Guess 

Lisa Rudolph 

Tori Wood 

 

In the absence of Dr. Bumphus, Mrs. Guess called the Academic Excellence and Scholarly 

Activities Committee to order at 11:38 a.m. and reported all other members were present. 

 

Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs – Academic Overview (For Information 

Only), received 

 

Dr. Arant provided an academic overview synopsis which focused on the environment in which 

all are working and gave insight into the future direction of academic affairs at Murray State as 

well as upcoming principles of accreditation.  University representatives attended the annual 

Southern Association of Colleges and Schools (SACS) Commission on Colleges (COC) meeting 

December 2-5, 2017.  Delegates voted on a philosophy of accreditation which explains SACS 

actions.  There were also some other issues addressed related to the principles that were 

published in September, after being approved by the SACS governing board in June.  One is the 

idea of institutional integrity being a pervasive c



 
 

A new recruitment effort will be launched in January in the Arthur J. Bauernfeind College of 

Business which will represent a partnership with Future Business Leaders of America (FBLA) 

programs across the state to provide a much more targeted and enhanced recruiting effort for 

these students.  This is being accomplished utilizing the University’s already well-developed 

program and FBLA partner relationships. 

 

A new emphasis is being placed on game design which will represent a joint effort between the 

colleges of Business and Humanities and Fine Arts related to graphic design.  One of the largest 

game designers in the country is the federal government, particularly the military, because they 

design virtual battlefield scenarios coupled with artificial intelligence to provide as realistic an 

experience as possible.  Efforts are also underway to more highly internationalize master’s 

degrees.  There has been some success in the past with the international Master of Business 

Administration (MBA) but there are also opportunities with a number of international partners, 

as well as with master’s degrees offered by the departments of Accounting and Economics and 

Finance and other areas of study that developing economies desire. 

 

The College of Education and Human Services received full reaccreditation by the National 

Council for the Advancement of Teacher Education.  The Criminal Justice Program has reviewed 

entrance requirements and is making adjustments to further open the pipeline.  Consideration is 

being given to expanding to an online environment as well as possibly developing a graduate 

program.  Social Work is analyzing enrollment trends and is beginning to implement correction 

plans.  The University is also working much more strongly with other area schools in terms of 

expanding partnerships. 

 

University Libraries is making an effort to incorporate innovation spaces and a Virtual Reality 

Lab because it has been shown that 



 
 

the Chemistry Department in trying to change that trend because it is programmatically 

unacceptable to graduate such a low number of underrepresented minority or low income 

students. 

 

In terms of graduate activities, as mentioned earlier Matt Jones has been hired and already has an 

extensive travel itinerary visiting a number of institutions throughout the area and promoting 

Murray State’s current graduate programs as well as those which are being developed.  The idea 

of creating a Graduate College is being studied and would provide much greater opportunity for 

processing students in a more efficient manner and this would assist with both international and 

regional cohorts.  The University of Central Missouri is interested in creating a pathway between 

their institution and the Murray State Ed.D. Program – which could result in up to 25 new 

graduate students.  Many similar initiatives are also underway. 

 

A comprehensive General Education review is underway and an effort is being made to remove 

all barriers for transfer students.  Developmental education strategies are also being reviewed in 

an effort to ensure these students are able to enter the system in a more expedient fashion.  The 

high school visits mentioned earlier resulted in the request for even more dual credit course 

offerings and work is underway to determine what may be possible in this area.  As a result of 

the work of five different programs, a Graduate Certification in Postsecondary Education 

certificate will be proposed.  This certificate will provide 18 hours of content area which will 

allow high school faculty to become credentialed to teach Murray State courses in the schools.  If 

this program can be developed and offered online it will represent a significant market for the 

University. 

 

In terms of the Honors Program and Honors College, in 2009 there were 146 students on campus 

with a 28 or higher ACT.  In 2016 the number of students increased to 306, representing 

phenomenal growth. 

 

In terms of the goal related to the expansion of 2+2 programs at the allied campuses, Dr. Arant 

indicated expanding into Hopkinsville – particularly in terms of agriculture – is being 

considered.  There are also opportunities in this area related to education, particularly secondary 

education.  In Madisonville there is greater interest in health sciences and efforts are being 

directed accordingly but part of this work will also include secondary education programs.  

Henderson has indicated an openness to 2+2 program expansion and this region will be explored 

even further because there appears to be some opportunities related to hospitality and tourism.  In 

Paducah efforts are underway with regard to the Exercise Physiology and Occupational Therapy 

programs as well as education programs.  Consideration is also being given to expanding beyond 

2+2 programs through accelerated master’s degrees and that foundation has already been laid 

with an agreement being signed with a law school.   

 

According to SACS, the top three reasons for graduate success in the country – a trend lasting 30 

years beyond graduation – all involve faculty and student interaction.  The Board has Dr. Arant’s 

commitment to protect and advance this interaction as much as possible. 

 

This report was presented for information only and required no Board action. 

 

Experiential Education Update (For Information Only), received 

 

Dr. Arant presented an update on experiential learning which included the following highlights: 
ü The CPE has indicated that Murray State’s Study Abroad Program is exceptional and unparalleled in 

Kentucky.  Semester program offerings in Regensburg are being expanded to include non-lab based 

STEM courses and Occupational Safety and Health will be offered next semester. 

ü The Student Disability Services Education Abroad Program provides a unique opportunity for 

students with physical challenges to have access to Study Abroad programs. 

ü The University has an opportunity to expand its partnerships for the Telecommunications Systems 

Management Program in the Netherlands and Sweden through the United States Study Abroad 

Capacity Building Grant. 

ü Melanie McCallon Seib, Director, Education Abroad, recently received a Fulbright Nehru Award 

which will allow planning for faculty-led study abroad programs, internships, scholars-in-residence 

and opportunities for Murray State faculty and students in India. 

ü Posters-at-the-Capitol represents another experiential learning opportunity.  During the event students 

presented their intellectual property and last year Murray State was represented by 19 posters 

highlighting faculty-led student projects at the Capitol. 



 
 

ü Steeplechase is an online student journal that chronicles the scholarly activity of students.  This online 

journal has achieved a significant download count as individuals begin taking notice of what Murray 

State students are doing. 

ü A Coordinator of Service Learning Activities has been hired and will advance the opportunity for 

students to take what they are learning in the classroom and apply it to meeting social needs.  In the 

2016-17 academic year there were 830 students enrolled in service learning courses. 

ü Murray State’s Peace Corps Prep Program began in Fall 2016 and requires students to be involved in 

a variety of experiential education activities.  In the first year the University has enrolled triple the 

number of students proposed in the initial agreement. 

 

This report was presented for information only and required no Board action. 

 

Adjournment 

 

The Academic Excellence and Scholarly Activities Committee adjourned at 12:07 p.m.   

 

The Board of Regents also adjourned for lunch at 12:07 p.m. 

 

Reconvene 

 

Chair Williams reconvened the Quarterly Board of Regents Meeting 



 
 

On behalf of the Buildings and Grounds Committee, Mr. Rhoads moved that the Board of 

Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the University, approve the Program 

Statement as submitted for necessary Biology Building repairs.  Mr. Kemp seconded and the 

motion carried. 

 

Full Board Action – Jones College of Science, Engineering and Technology – Biology 

Building Program Statement, approved 

 

On behalf of the Buildings and Grounds Committee, Ms. Green moved that the Board of 

Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the University, approve the attached 

Program Statement for necessary Biology Building repairs.  Mr. Kemp seconded and the roll was 

called with the following voting:  Ms. Farmer, yes; Ms. Green, yes; Mrs. Guess, yes; Mr. Kemp, 

yes; Mr. Rhoads, yes; Mrs. Rudolph, yes; Mr. Schooley, yes; Dr. Tharpe, yes; Ms. Wood, yes 

and Mr. Williams, yes.  The motion carried. 

 

(See Attachment #17) 

 

Housing Master Plan (For Information Only), received 

 

Ms. Dudley reported that at the direction of the Board of Regents at the August 2017 meeting, a 

Request for Proposals (RFP) is being prepared to contract with a firm to assist with the 

development of a comprehensive multi-year campus Housing Plan.  The purpose of the 

solicitation is for the University to review proposals and qualifications, with the goal of selecting 

one nationally-recognized firm or developer to partner with the University over the next several 

years to develop and implement a Housing Master Plan.  Ultimately, the University seeks a firm 

that will conduct demand and market analysis; provide facilities assessments and needed 

revitalization, replacement or deletion of current stock; develop a financial plan and analysis of 

current and future housing rates and occupancy needs based on enrollment; provide projected 

cost and optimal financing options for recommended facilities projects and offer facilities design 

services for each project.  The RFP will also request how the recommendations will position the 

University to have a competitive advantage in addition to complementing the University’s 

Strategic Plan.  Information was provide



 
 





 
 

successful when promoted in the high schools.  This Fall every admission letter included a card with 

#MurrayStatesaidyes and this has had a positive impact on social media.  A video component related 

to acceptance to the University is also being considered. 

 

This report was presented for informational purposes only and required no Board action. 

 

Adjournment 

 

The Enrollment Management and Student Success Committee adjourned at 1:55 p.m. 

 

Finance Committee 

 

Daniel Kemp – Chair 

Walter Bumphus 

Katherine Farmer 

Jerry Rhoads 

Phil Schooley 

 

Mr. Kemp called the Finance Committee to order at 1:55 p.m. and reported all members were 

present with the exception of Dr. Bumphus. 

 

Designation of Reserves for Blackburn Science Building Remediation/Renovation/ 

Relocation, authorized 

 

Dr. Davies indicated the renovation of Blackburn Science Building and demolition of Woods 

Hall represent priority projects for the University which must be addressed.  Woods Hall is 

currently home to the international student services area, Study Abroad and Art Department 

studios but the facility has far outlived its usefulness.  Demolition of a facility is never 

inexpensive and the decision that this is how the University needs to proceed has been difficult.  

Blackburn Science Building is in the center of campus and is in relatively good shape 

structurally but the facility is badly in need of renovation in terms of restrooms, Americans with 

Disabilities Act compliance and remedial work.  This facility has the potential to be a significant 

hub for academic activities that will span across all disciplines.  Plans are to establish a Center 

for Veterans Affairs in Blackburn because services for these students are currently housed in less 

than prime locations on campus.  Experiential learning is an important component of Murray 

State and impacts every single unit through internships, research, Study Abroad, etc. and those 

elements are being brought together and housed in one location.  The Institute for International 

Studies and associated units will also be housed in Blackburn in an effort to highlight an 

important cultural component of campus that touches every academic area of the University.  

The reserves being utilized for these projects are state appropriated carryovers and not revenue-

generated reserves from the various units on campus.  The Blackburn project is not a full 

renovation but represents accomplishing work which must be undertaken to move the 

previously-named units to that facility.  Some of this work is being done internally while other 

projects will be accomplished utilizing outside contractors.  Infrastructure needs for electrical, 

plumbing and HVAC in Blackburn will not be able to be addressed with this funding.  The Board 

was cautioned that the objective for this request is to relocate the units housed in Woods Hall to 

Blackburn so focus can be shifted to preparing Woods to be razed utilizing any remaining 

funding.  The actual razing of Woods Hall is a project which will be brought to the Board at a 

later date for approval and is not included in this funding designation request.  The goal is to 

move the units out of Woods Hall by Fall 2018 and it will take approximately one year for the 

facility to be razed, perhaps by Summer 2019. 

 

On behalf of the Finance Committee, Mr. Rhoads moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, authorize the University to utilize $3,116,000 

of reserve funds from 2016-17 for the relocation of units, necessary remediation and renovation 

of space for certain units in Blackburn Science Building, with the balance remaining being 

authorized for the razing of Woods Hall.  Ms. Farmer seconded and the motion carried. 

 

  



 
 

Full Board Action – Designation of Reserves for Blackburn Science Building 

Remediation/Renovation/ Relocation, authorized 

 

On behalf of the Finance Committee, Mr. Kemp moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, authorize the University to utilize $3,116,000 

of reserve funds from 2016-17 for the relocation of units, necessary remediation and renovation 

of space for certain units in Blackburn Science Building, with the balance remaining being 

authorized for the razing of Woods Hall.  Dr. Tharpe seconded and the roll was called with the 

following voting:  Ms. Farmer, yes; Ms. Green, yes; Mrs. Guess, yes; Mr. Kemp, yes; Mr. 

Rhoads, yes; Mrs. Rudolph, yes; Mr. Schooley, yes; Dr. Tharpe, yes; Ms. Wood, yes and Mr. 

Williams, yes.  The motion carried. 

 

Projects Approved by the Board of Regents Chair, funding designated 

 

Ms. Dudley reported the 



 
 

Services Contract request for a Health Services Contractor request was withdrawn from the 

listing at this time.  Ms. Farmer seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Full Board Action – Personal Services Contracts, approved 

 

On behalf of the Finance Committee, Mr. Kemp moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, approve the contracts as listed in the attached 

document per requirements of the Delegation of Authority (Item #11).  The Personal Services 

Contract request for a Health Services Contractor request was withdrawn from the listing at this 

time.  Ms. Green seconded and the roll was called with the following voting:  Ms. Farmer, yes; 

Ms. Green, yes; Mrs. Guess, yes; Mr. Kemp, yes; Mr. Rhoads, yes; Mrs. Rudolph, yes; Mr. 

Schooley, yes; Dr. Tharpe, yes; Ms. Wood, yes and Mr. Williams, yes.  The motion carried. 

 

(See Attachment #20) 

 

Authorization for Issuance of General Receipts Refunding Bonds, 2017 Series A (refunding 

of 2009 Series A), resolution adopted, with amendment 

 

Ms. Dudley reported that the University’s intent was to refund 2009 Series A bonds before the 

end of the 2017 calendar year and because work was on track the item appears on the agenda 

today.  However, rates have changed and are currently higher than anticipated so savings will not 

be great enough to warrant the bond refinancing at this time.  The authorization being requested 

will enable the University to refinance approximately $4.2 million in General Receipts 

Refunding Bonds, 2017 Series A.  Bond Counsel Hilliard Lyons, Bond Attorney Dinsmore & 

Shohl and the Kentucky Office of Finance Management have recommended the University 

proceed with seeking the Board’s approval today to take the requested action if, after the first of 

the year, bond rates go back down and it is advantageous for Murray State to refinance.  The net 

savings would be approximately $17,000 to $20,000 per year but there are ten years remaining 

on the bonds in question which would amount to a savings of up to $200,000 over the remaining 

life of the bonds.  If rates do not go back down the bonds will not be refinanced at this time.  The 

Board’s approval today will be contingent on market rates declining so refinancing would be 

beneficial to the University to ensure savings are sufficient to cover the cost of the reissuance. 

 

On behalf of the Finance Committee, Mr. Rhoads moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, adopt the Resolution presented to the Board 

for providing for the authorization, issuance and sale of approximately $4,200,000 in General 

Receipts Refunding Bonds, 2017 Series A, pursuant to the Trust Agreement dated as of May 1, 

2007, contingent upon a decline in interest rates to ensure savings are sufficient to justify the cost 

of the reissuance.  Ms. Farmer seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Full Board Action – Authorization for Issuance of General Receipts Refunding Bonds, 2017 

Series A (refunding of 2009 Series A), resolution ado n
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ü Information was provided on 2007, 2013 and 2017 bond ratings for the University.  In 2007 the 

University had an A2, stable rating; in 2013 it had an A1, stable rating and for 2017 that has been 

changed by Moody’s to an A1, negative rating in terms of outlook.  It is believed that Murray State 

has never had a negative rating, at least since it has issued General Receipts bonds (2005).  The 

Commonwealth of Kentucky was also reviewed in July and the rating moved from Aa2 to Aa3, 

stable.  The state rating affects the University’s rating due to the Intercept Enhancement Program 

where if an institution is not able to make its debt payment the state steps in and makes the payment 

for the bond holders.  This reduces the risk of the bond holder and also allows for interest rates to be 

more favorable to institutions when selling bonds.  The Intercept Program has always been of benefit 

to the University but there is some legislation being discussed which would allow institutions to issue 

bonds without the Intercept Program, although Murray State’s position is yet undecided. 

ü Bond ratings information was also provided for the other state universities and the only two that did 

not receive a bond update were Kentucky State and the University of Louisville which is still under 

review.  Western Kentucky and the University of Kentucky bond ratings are stable because they are 

larger in size, have a larger diversity of programs and are in close proximity to Nashville. 

ü Moody’s rating scale includes the investment grades as follows: 

− Aaa – highest rating, representing minimum credit risk 

− Aa1, Aa2, Aa3 – high-grade 

− A1, A2, A3 – upper-medium grade 

− Baa1, Baa2, Baa3 – medium grade 

− The stable or negative notation relates to outlook – not the credit rating.  Moody’s also released 

its outlook for higher education as an industry and the rating went from stable to negative.  The 

report revealed that 24 percent of public universities in the United States they rank went from 

stable to negative while only 1 percent were rated the same.  The full Moody’s Report was 

provided with the supplemental materials in the eBoard book. 

ü Moody’s rating scale also includes speculative grades as follows: 

− Ba1, Ba2, Ba3 – speculative elements 

− B1, B2, B3 – subject to high credit risk 

− Caa1, Caa2, Caa3 – bonds of poor standing 

− Ca – highly speculative or near default 

− C – lowest rating, bonds typically in default, little prospect for recovery of principal or interest 

ü As per Moody’s, credit strengths for Murray State include: 

− Consistently positive operating cash flow margins 

− Rising and sound spendable cash and investments with good liquidity 

− Limited debt with $85 million outstanding 

− Established regional presence in southwestern Kentucky 

− Kentucky Intercept Enhancement Program 

ü Credit Challenges which were part of the reason for the change in outlook include: 

− Participation in poorly funded pension plans 

− State appropriation cuts pressure operations 

− Declines in enrollment reflects strong competition for shrinking pool of Kentucky high school 

graduates and concerns related to recent residence hall incident 

− Highly price sensitive student population may limit ability to increase tuition 

− High average age of plant indicates need for future capital investment 

ü Factors that could alter a change in ratings leading to an upgrade include strengthened student 

demand and successful investment in facilities while maintaining flexible financial resources.  Factors 

that could lead to a downgrade include sustained weakened operating cash flow, decline in cash and 

investment liquidity and significant increases in debt.  This will be monitored as the University 

undertakes the process of reviewing housing needs. 

ü When Moody’s undertakes a rating review certain considerations are studied based on a significant 

amount of information provided by the University.  For Murray State those considerations include: 

− New tuition scholarship aid model focused on student quality and affordability 

− Healthy positioning of cash flow tempers uncertain state funding 

− Strong reserves and good liquidity cushion 

− Modest outstanding debt but significant 



 
 

ability to increase tuition in the future and this must be taken into consideration as decisions are 

made. 

 

This report was presented for informational purposes only and required no Board action. 

 

Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Regents Finance Committee on  



 
 

Reconvene 

 

Chair Williams reconvened the Quarterly Board of Regents Meeting and Committee Meetings at 

3:12 p.m. 

 

Legislative and Economic Development Committee 

 

Jerry Rhoads – Chair 

Daniel Kemp 

Lisa Rudolph 

Don Tharpe 

Stephen Williams 

 

Mr. Rhoads called the Legislative and Economic Development Committee to order at 3:12 p.m. 

and reported all members were present. 

 

Legislative Update (For Information Only), received 

 

Jordan Smith, Director for Governmental Relations, presented a legislative update with the 

following highlights: 

 
ü In terms of the Interim Session, all have been busy responding to Legislative Research Commission 

(LRC) requests for information, attending meetings with the interim joint committees, CPE and LRC 

budget staff in an effort to provide accurate information related to Murray State’s budget and 

financial situation, particularly with regard to pension obligations and deferred maintenance needs. 

ü The University’s message throughout the Interim Session has been that the state’s assets which are 

already on the campus must be preserved and significant help is needed from the Commonwealth 

with that preservation in the form of deferred maintenance and upkeep.  Maintenance needs are 

contained within the CPE budget but Murray State is also advocating for those needs to be addressed 

and this message will continue to be conveyed through the 2018 Legislative Session. 

ü Also being monitored are the state revenue shortfalls and projections from the Consensus Forecasting 

Group (CFG).  For FY17 the Budget Office announced a $138.5 million (1.3 percent) revenue 

shortfall.  The CFG and the Budget Office also announced a preliminary forecast of $155.6 million 

shortfall for FY18, although the official revenue number will not be clear until December 15.  Any 

budget shortfall has ramifications for Kentuck





 
 

Naming Proposal, approved 

 

On behalf of the Marketing and Community Engagement Committee, Mr. Williams moved that 

the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the University and the 

Committee on Naming of Facilities, Programs and Activities, approve the naming of the 

“Tektronix Circuits Lab,” which will be located in Room #1353 on the first level of the new 

Engineering and Physics Building at Murray State University.  Mr. Schooley seconded and the 

motion carried. 

 

Full Board Action – Naming Proposal, approved 

 

On behalf of the Marketing and Community Engagement Committee, Mrs. Guess moved that the 

Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the University and the 

Committee on Naming of Facilities, Programs and Activities, approve the naming of the 

“Tektronix Circuits Lab,” which will be located in Room #1353 on the first level of the new 

Engineering and Physics Building at Murray State University.  Ms. Green seconded and the 

motion carried. 

 

University Advancement Update (For Information Only), received 

 

Dr. King reported that in order to support enrollment growth, strategic academic program 

recruitment has been undertaken with the online Master of Business Administration.  An 




